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LCAS Field Trip:  Freezout Lake Wildlife Management Area 
 

Join Last Chance Audubon for an overnight adventure to witness the spectacle of migrating white 

geese (Snow and Ross’s Geese) as they refuel at Freezout Lake WMA on their journey from their 

wintering grounds in California, to their breeding grounds in the Arctic. Their numbers peak at the 

end of March to 70,000 or more. However, if the weather is good, they don’t stay long, and if it’s bad 

they pile-up. The geese leave the ponds at sunrise to feed in the barley fields, and return to the ponds 

at 10 – 11 AM. They leave again in late afternoon and return after dark. This field trip is scheduled to 

take advantage of the thrilling long wavy lines of honking geese that fill the 

skies at sunset and sunrise – it’s a sight to behold! Last Chance Audubon 

will join with Upper Missouri Breaks Audubon for the sunrise portion of 

the spectacle.  This is also a good time for swans and other waterfowl.  For 

more information: http://fwp.mt.gov/fishAndWildlife/wma/siteDetail.html?id=282209 

 

Janice Miller will lead this overnight field trip.  Friday 

afternoon, March 25th we will carpool to Freezout, returning  

Helena mid-afternoon on Saturday the 26th.   

 
Motels in Choteau and Fairfield include: the Stage Stop Inn in 

Choteau, 406-466-5900, http://stagestopinn.com/facilities.php, or the 

Fairfield Park Inn in Fairfield, offering 5 nice rooms with private baths, at 406-467-3373.  There are two 

campgrounds at Freezout … each has an outhouse and picnic tables. Let Janice know whether you would 

rather stay in a motel or camp. 

 

For information and to register please contact Janice at:  jan2854@gmail.com. Bring camera, binoculars, field 

guide and a scope, if you have one. Dress for the weather (probably cold and windy at sunrise and sunset), 

along with water, snacks, and lunch. This promises to be a spectacular trip.

Due to the Annual March Lecture Series there is 
no March 9th Program. See page 2 for the 
complete line-up of our Thurs night talks. 

Left:  Blackfoot Valley by Rob Kendrick re March 17 topic 

 

http://stagestopinn.com/facilities.php
mailto:jan2854@gmail.com


President’s Perch 
On January 19, 1971, a group of Helena birdwatchers gathered to organize a local Audubon chapter, 

led by Vince Yannone (who became the chapter's first president), Sid Martin, Bob Cooney, and 

Virginia Bompart.  That was 45 years ago!  We will periodically celebrate this milestone over the 

course of the next 16-months.  If you have historical snippets, stories, 

photos or other memorabilia, be sure to let us know! 

Our original constitution and by-laws were adopted April 20, 1971. 

National Audubon issued our Chapter Charter on June 1, 1972.  This 

statement of philosophy was on our Charter and speaks from the 

heart of conservation: 

 

 

A Statement of Audubon Philosophy 

Chapter Charter June 1972 

We believe in the wisdom of nature’s design. 

We know that soil, water, plants, and wild creatures depend upon each other and are vital to human life. 

We recognize that each living thing links to many others in the chain of nature. 

We believe that persistent research into the intricate patterns of outdoor life will help to assure wise use of earth’s 

abundance. 

We condemn no wild creature and work to assure that no living species shall be lost. 

We believe that every generation should be able to experience spiritual and physical refreshment in places where primitive 

nature is undisturbed. 

So we will be vigilant to protect wilderness areas, refuges, and parks, and to encourage good use of nature’s storehouse of 

resources. 

We dedicate ourselves to the pleasant task of opening the eyes of young and old that all may come to enjoy the beauty of 

the outdoor world and to share in conserving its wonders forever. 

 

Our mission statement was developed during that same period and serves us well as a guideline 

today. 

Mission Statement of Last Chance Audubon Society 
Last  Chance Audubon Society 

 promotes understanding, respect and 

enjoyment of birds and the natural world through 

education, habitat protection 

 and environmental advocacy. 

It’s my goal to memorize our LCAS mission statement.  Will you join me? 

           --Janice Miller, LCAS President 

 



--Clip and Save for your March Events!--------------- 

DON’T MISS: 

 
 
 
The theme for the Last Chance Audubon 2016 Annual March lecture series is restoration.  The lectures take place at the 
Montana Historical Society Auditorium the first four Thursdays in March at 6:30 pm.  The schedule is as follows: 
 

March 3rd – Silver Bow Creek Restoration, Gregory Mullen, Environmental Science Specialist, Montana 
Department of Justice, Natural Resource Damage Program.-- The State of Montana is completing a 15 
year cleanup project along Silver Bow Creek located between Butte and Anaconda.  For over a century 
mine wastes from Butte and Anaconda were directly released to Silver Bow Creek, these toxic discharges 
impacted the stream and floodplain with heavy metals and virtually eliminated all aquatic life in the 
system.  Greg Mullen will present an overview of this substantial 130 million dollar remedy and 
restoration effort and some of the history and future plans for this area. The ecological recovery of Silver 
Bow Creek over this short time period is nothing less than remarkable.   

March 10th – The Matador Ranch – The speaker, Brian Martin, has spent the last 20 years as the Grass-
lands Conservation Director for Nature Conservancy, working with thirteen family ranches in north 
central Montana.  In 2000 Nature Conservancy acquired the 60,000 Matador Ranch, which provides 
habitat for a variety of wildlife.  Martin will talk about the Matador Grassbank, a 320,000 acre grassland 
that Nature Conservancy collaborates with area ranchers to enhance habitat for a variety of birds & 
wildlife.  

March 17th –  The Blackfoot Challenge – The speaker, Sara 
Schmidt, the Outreach and Conservation Strategies Coordinator, 
will present an overview of natural resource conservation efforts in 
the Blackfoot River drainage.  She will describe in detail some of 
the conservation easements they helped to establish.  The 
Challenge has worked with area ranchers, conservationists, and loggers to help maintain a way of life while 
conserving wildlife and habitat in the area.  

March 24th – The MPG Ranch –  Kate Stone,  an ecologist, will talk about a variety of bird research—
from monitoring songbird populations to deploying tracking devices on 

Northern Saw-Whet Owls—
that she coordinates on the 
MPG Ranch in the Bitterroot 
Valley.  Restoration work on 
the ranch includes plant 
community conversion, 
stabilization of eroding land, 
and addition of woody structure to degraded areas.  She will 

share film of rarely witnessed bird behavior.   Photos by Kate Stone.                                                 Page 3                                                    

 Natural History Lecture Series:  “Restoration” 



Volunteers Needed! 
Curlew survey to re-start 

 

          Are you ready to hear the ‘currlleeee’ of the Long-

billed Curlew?  Well, grab your binoculars and get 

ready, because it’s almost curlew season!  These 

charismatic shorebirds will be 

trickling back into the state in 

less than two months and we 

need your help finding as 

many as possible in and 

around the Helena Valley!  

 

         Over the past two years 49 volunteers have 

recorded 125 curlew sightings locally, and these data are 

helping inform state-wide habitat models as well as 

helping highlight important tracts of intact grassland 

that need to be conserved.  

          We have known that Montana and the Helena 

Valley harbor the very important grassland and wetland 

habitat that curlews rely on during breeding and 

migration.  In 2014, we decided that this species offered 

the perfect opportunity to involve citizen scientists, like 

you, to collect more details on local curlew hotspots with 

focused surveys. Now you have the opportunity to help 

advance conservation of curlews and their habitats by 

choosing an available survey route and getting out into 

the field!  
          It’s easy. Survey routes consist of early morning road-

side stops repeated every half mile. At each stop, you will get 

out of the car for five minutes and look and listen for curlews.  

Along the way you will collect important data on the time, 

habitat, and presence or absence of curlews. And, the great 

thing is that you only need to look for one big beautiful 

bellowing bird. So all you have to do is choose a route and 

catch up on Curlew identification and you are all set to go! 
          The best way to get involved is to visit our favorite Birds 

& Beasleys store (in Helena’s walking mall) starting April 1st, 

where you can find the available survey routes and details 

such as the protocol, data sheets, and maps. If you can’t make 

it there, just contact me, and I can help you out. And, feel free 

to take a partner, a new birder, do a route more than once, or 

do more than one route. The Curlews are just waiting to be 

found! 
          To brush up on your Curlew identification before 

heading into the field visit Montana Audubon’s webpage: 

http://mtaudubon.org/birds-science/long-billed-curlew-

initiative/ for a link to the Curlew’s call and much more. Also 

visit Cornell Lab of Ornithology’s All about Birds: 

http://www.allaboutbirds.org/guide/Long-billed_Curlew/id. 
          Surveys can start as early as April 8th, so get those taxes 

done early!  For more info:   aseaman@mtaudubon.org or 

406.210.9449. 

---Amy Seaman, MT State Associate Director of Conservation 

 

      

    MARCH MEMBERSHIP REPORT  

     Please welcome to Last Chance Audubon Society new 

members Lisa Bay, Bonnie Barnard & Daryl Cain, Kathy 

Herron, Thomas & Marilyn Pearson, James & Carol 

Shope, and Billie Stanley.  

     Many thanks to Last Chance Audubon Society renewing 

members Bob & Carolyn Adams, Lee Bartlett, Garrett 

Carlson, John & Carla Cronholm, William & Helen 

Dunbar, Constance Enzweiler,  James & Diann Fradette, 

Gene & Julie Huntington, Mary Kelley, Michele Marsh, 

Janice Miller, John Moore, David Nardinger, Denise 

Pengeroth, Pete & Maureen Strazdas, Joanne Thun, 

Carla Wambach and Gerald Wozniak. 

     Please also welcome National Audubon Society new 

members  Loren Bahls, Carolyn Jensen, and Beatrice 

Lily. 

     And, our sincere thanks to National Audubon Society 

renewing members  Ralph Boland, Bonnie Bowler, Julie 

Clay, Bruce Desonia, Marilyn Hayes, Mikal Kellner, 

Lewis & Clark Library (LCAS gift), Susan Near, Evelyn 

Norton, M. Pasichuyk, Jorge Ramirez, Andrea Rankin, 

Lucas Thomi, Dolores Walter, Dick Warner, and Victoria 

Wolfe. 

     MEMBERSHIP DUES: A very big THANK YOU to 

approximately 70% of our chapter members  who have 

paid dues for 2016. By voluntarily renewing your 

membership, you have saved time, energy, trees and the 

planet from our chapter mailing out reminder notices. 

We hope the other 30% of you will help us continue on 

the trail to minimizing our footprint by sending us your 

renewals as soon as possible for 2016. PLEASE NOTE: If 

you are unsure whether you have paid your 2016 dues please 

contact our membership chair, Sharon Miller, at 

12sharmil95@gmail.com to inquire. You can find a 

registration form either in this newsletter or online at 

www.lastchanceaudubon.org. Membership is $15 per 

household and runs from January 1st through December 31st of 

each year. 

     Thank you.        ---Sharon Miller, Membership Chair

http://mtaudubon.org/birds-science/long-billed-curlew-initiative/
http://mtaudubon.org/birds-science/long-billed-curlew-initiative/
http://www.allaboutbirds.org/guide/Long-billed_Curlew/id
mailto:aseaman@mtaudubon.org
mailto:12sharmil95@gmail.com
http://www.lastchanceaudubon.org/


 
       A Brief History of Last Chance Audubon 
     Society on our 45th Year --by Sue Newell 

          Long before there was a Last Chance Audubon Society, local birders were counting birds and keeping 

records of their sightings in the Helena Valley. The first official Helena Christmas Bird Count was in 1954, and 

with the exception of 1958, has been held every year since.  

          A couple of these avid birders were Sid Martin, a retired watchmaker, and George Holton, a fisheries 

biologist working for the Montana Department of Fish, Wildlife, and Parks (Fish and Game Department in 

those days). For years these two men went birding every Saturday morning. Sid was always the driver 

while George jotted his meticulous records in a much-folded, little blue pamphlet, A List of Montana 

Birds (published by the Dept. of FWP). He began with a new pamphlet each month and used a different 

colored ink each week to jot down the minute figures and indecipherable abbreviations that only he could 

read. These records eventually were incorporated into the first edition of Birds of the Helena Valley, published 

by Last Chance Audubon Society in the late 1970s. 

          Sid and George always welcomed other birders to join the weekly outing. They met at the old 4B's 

Restaurant on North Main (since demolished) to have breakfast at their usual table. Sid loved bantering with 

their favorite waitress Bea, who never let a coffee cup remain unfilled. She always saw to it that the food 

would be promptly served so the birders could be on their way before the sun came up. The usual morning 

trip followed a set route that covered many of the birding hotspots described in the Birds of the Helena 

Valley. One of their favorite stops to set up a spotting scope was informally labeled Sid Martin's Overlook. 

This name is still used today for the wide spot along Lake Helena Drive next to a lone Ponderosa Pine from 

which the entire east end of Lake Helena and a large expanse of marshy meadows can be viewed. Sid also 

knew the location of every bump on a branch, stump, wasp nest, or aluminum can stuck in a bush that could 

possibly masquerade as a bird. He had checked them all out over the years and liked to tease novice birders 

riding in the back seat of his car who spotted these "fake birds " and called for a stop. Occasionally Sid and 

George would travel further afield, to check out certain spots known only to them, such as a lone tree 

containing a Ferruginous Hawk nest on the far side of Canyon Ferry Reservoir, or a Mountain Bluebird nest 

box route in Helena's South Hills.  

         Sid and George's records are invaluable as they document the avifauna of the Helena Valley from a time 

when it was a much more rural and natural place. Most of the valley north of Custer Avenue in Helena or 

beyond the city limits of East Helena was either farm or ranch land. Very few of today's abundant subdivisions 

existed except for a little development along Montana Avenue, all south of the Lincoln Road. Helena's South 

Hills, the Scratchgravel Hills, and the North Hills just had a few double-track gravel roads with none of the 

streets and homes found there today.  

          Last Chance Audubon Society was founded by a handful of birders in 1971, and began holding 

informative monthly meetings, organizing field trips, holding an annual lecture series, awarding grants to 

conservation projects, and contributing data to state and national organizations. In 1976, LCAS joined with 

Sacajawea Audubon Society in Bozeman and Yellowstone Valley Audubon Society in Billings to found the 

Montana Audubon Society, an umbrella organization representing the now nine local chapters in the state. 

Montana Audubon has grown from a volunteer organization to having a permanent professional staff, annual 

bird festival, and an invaluable lobbying presence at the Montana Legislature on natural resource issues. 
 

Call for MT Audubon Award Nominations! 

Please nominate a deserving person for Montana Audubon’s annual awards! This year awards will be given for Conservationist of the 

Year, Environmental Educator of the Year, Special Achievement, Citizen Scientist of the Year, and Lifetime Achievement Award.  To 

nominate your candidate, visit our website at <mtaudubon.org/about/award/>. To be considered for this year’s award, nominations 

must be submitted no later than May 19, 2016. Nominations can be submitted by email (jellis@mtaudubon.org) or mailed to Montana 

Audubon, PO Box 595, Helena, MT  59624. Questions? Contact Janet Ellis at 406-443-3949 or <jellis@mtaudubon.org> 

file:///C:/Users/Radio%20shack/Documents/mtaudubon.org/about/award/
mailto:jellis@mtaudubon.org
file:///C:/Users/Radio%20shack/Documents/jellis@mtaudubon.org
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https://www.facebook.com/lastchanceaudubon 

Website: 

www.lastchanceaudubon.org 
Upcoming:  Birds of Florida- April 12th 
InternatΩl Migratory Bird Day and ebird  
    Global Big Day- May 14th 
State Bird Festival, Missoula- June 3-5th 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 MEMBERSHIP FORM 
Clip and mail to: PO Box 924, 

Helena MT 59624 with check 

for $15.  All contributions are 

tax deductible. 

Name 

____________________________ 

Address 

____________________________ 

City/State 

____________________________ 

Zip________________________ 

Phone____________________ 

Email 

____________________________ 
 

LCAS BOARD 

PRESIDENT:  Janice Miller, 439-
5762, jan2854@gmail.com 
SECRETARY:  Brian Shovers, 
443-6640, 
sholace1049@gmail.com 
TREASURER:  Chris Hunter, 
461-7038, 
chbabhunter00@gmail.com 
NEWSLETTER/BOARD:  Nancy 
Ewer, nanlingo@gmail.com 
WEBSITE/BOARD:  Stephen 
Turner, 521-0000, 
stepturner@yahoo.com 
BOARD AT LARGE:  Coburn 
Currier, clcurrier@hotmail.com 
BOARD AT LARGE:  Bob 
Martinka, 449-3313, 
rmartink@aol.com 
BOARD AT LARGE:  Sumner 
Sharpe, mtnutmeg@gmail.com 
BOARD AT LARGE:  Don Skaar, 
442-3254, tedradon@gmail.com 
 
 
 

LCAS COMMITTEE 

CHAIRS/CONTACTS 

Birdathon:   Jo Lace 443-6640 

Birdseed Sale:  Sue Jackson & Sandy 
Shull, 443-4486 or 449-0904 
Christmas Bird Count:   Cedron Jones, 
442-1271 & Lorna Milne, 443-7162, 
lornajmilne@gmail.com 
Conservation:   Brian Shovers,  
443-6640 
Field Trips:   Sara Toubman, 442-1271 
Membership:   Sharon Miller, 
12sharmil95@gmail.com 
Monthly Program:   Sandy Shull & Liz 
Hiltunen, 449-0904 or  227-5492 
Publicity:   Liz Hiltunen, 227-5492, 
lhiltunen@q.com 
Silent Auction:   Sandy Shull & Jo Lace, 
449-0904 or 443-6640 
 
Education:   open 
Habitat Protection:   open  
MT Audubon State Office:  443-3949 
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